Draft of 12th December 2011


Minutes of 667th meeting of Toft Parish Council at 7pm on               Monday 5th December 2011 in The People’s Hall, Toft
Present:  Cllr Paul Hercus (Chairman),Cllr John Betson, Cllr Martin Yeadon, Cllr Jeanne McCarten, Cllr Elizabeth Dolman, Cllr Pat Gouldstone, and Cllr Rebecca Howling. 
SCDC Councillor Tumi Hawkins, and 8 members of the public.

In attendance: Robert Stone (Clerk & RFO).
	Items
	

	11/153

	Welcome

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.

	11/154
	Apologies, and reasons for absence

       None received.


	11/155
	Declarations of interest relating to items on the agenda

       No declarations made.



	11/156    
	Public Participation on Agenda items & matters of mutual interest

             Mark Deas (Cambridgeshire ACRE) spoke about affordable housing explaining the lack of affordable housing in rural areas; the income needed to buy a typical property; building on “exception” sites for people with a local connection to Toft; carrying out a housing survey in Toft, and the role of Toft Parish Council to support and encourage the completion of this local survey to determine local housing need.
District Councillor Tumi Hawkins reported on South Cambridgeshire DC taking back responsibility for the maintenance of its streetlights; SCDC’s Housing Strategy from 2012 – 2016; Community Transport and Bus Subsidy cuts; and the review of Parliamentary Boundaries & Constituencies. 
Members of the public spoke as summarised below:

i)  Toft’s Festival Plans in 2012 for the Toft Diamond Jubilee & Spring  

Feast.  Multiple events involving the People’s Hall & Social Club, the Churches, and Parish Council were being organised during the period 2nd to 5th June. These had cost and insurance implications which were best addressed under the umbrella of Toft Parish Council.      
ii)  The leaning bollard on the village green.

iii)  Recent suspicious behaviour by two men who were showing interest in  

                   cars in private drives in Toft.  

iv)  Support by three fathers for improvements to Toft’s playground.



	11/157

	To confirm minutes of the meeting of Tuesday 8th November  2011

Resolved to approve minutes.  The Chairman signed and dated these on behalf of the Council.



	11/158   
	Matters arising from previous meetings 
11/103    Finalising report on Toft Parish Plan

Cllr Gouldstone reported that there had been limited progress since July 2011, and that the report was only 25% complete.                            Action:  Clerk to request completion by end of February 2012.
11/108   S106 payment relating to 72 West Street for open space facilities in Toft.

SCDC advise that this been delayed pending agreement signed by new mortgagee. 

11/110 Winter maintenance training

Cllr Betson gave a demonstration of his de-icing training and equipment, and explained Cambridgeshire CC had allocated him part of Toft to salt in icy conditions.  Other volunteers would be needed to cover all the pavements in the village.  
11/136/iv  Transfer of the recreation ground to Toft PC.

South Cambs DC has confirmed that transfer should occur by Xmas 2011.
11/139 Balfour Beattie invoice

Still outstanding pending policy advice on lighting by SCDC.

  

	11/159
11/160
	Consideration of correspondence

SCDC Housing Strategy consultation
The Chairman agreed to draft for consideration at January meeting to meet deadline of    31st January 2012.      

                                  Action: Cllr Hercus                       
Funding for Local Minor Highway Improvements
Cambridgeshire CC deadline: 30/12/11  (Discussed at Item 11/161/1) 
SLCC meeting of 9th December 2011 at Huntingdon
Keynote speaker on Community Infrastructure Levy. Clerk to attend. 
People’s Hall Planning application 

The Council resolved to recommend approval.                          Action:  Clerk
Finance                                                                                                                                  

	
	i) The following payments were approved by the Council: 

Cheque
Payment details
 

Detail
£ gross
£net
£vat
1822
Buchan Landscapes and Grounds Maintenance
8th & final invoice
Grass cutting of verges, village green & rec ground in Oct/Nov 2011.
292.80

244.00

48.80

1823
Clerk
Net salary
289.55
289.55
-
1824
HMRC
PAYE – Clerk
72.40
72.40
-
1825
Clerk’s expenses  

 Mobile phone

35.91
29.93
5.98
1826
Toft People’s Hall
Room hire for Sep & Oct 2011
36.00
36.00
-
1827
CPALC
Filing cabinet
25.00
25.00
-
 

Totals
 

 

751.66
696.88
54.78
ii) To note the latest balance sheet                                                                                     
                                                                                                                                               The Council noted the bank reconciliation which showed a current bank account balance of £6,292.16 at 24th November 2011; allocated reserves for recreation of £15,000 and general reserves of £10,000. 
iii) To receive the 2011/12 payments spreadsheet and consider the draft budget for 2012/13. 
The Council reviewed payments to date and debated the proposed budget.   Cllr Betson requested an additional item of £1500 to assist the People’s Hall in its fund raising of £15,000 for the new extension.  It was also noted that next year’s Toft Festival would need financial support.
Actions by RFO: To amend the spreadsheet to include income in 2011/12; and to produce an updated draft of the budget to aid discussion at January’s Council meeting of the precept for the next financial year.
iv) To consider the draft internal audit plan  
· Deferred until January’s meeting.
v)  To consider the Council's sponsorship and insurance of the 2012 celebrations 
The Council taking note of the presentation in the public session resolved to provide up to a maximum of £2000 sponsorship monies for Toft’s 2012 Festival; and to provide insurance cover for the events within the village.  
Action by RFO: To research insurance cover for village events. 

	
	

	11/161

11/162
11/163

	Business item(s) requiring a decision or consideration by the Council

(I.) Action Priorities:
Safety on roads  
To consider making an application to Cambridgeshire County Council’s minor highways improvements scheme. 
It was noted that the deadline to make an application was 30th December 2011.  Whilst

outline costings had not yet been received from Karen Lunn (Cambridgshire CC), initial indications were that the Council’s proposed speed restriction scheme would cost around £15,000, and be subject to a contribution by Toft Parish Council in the region of £5000.  

Cllr Yeadon proposed and was authorised by the Council to make a bid to gain funding from the County Council’s minor improvements scheme subject to gaining detailed costings in the near future at a meeting with Karen to be arranged by the Clerk.                                           

                                                                                            Actions: Clerk & Cllr Yeadon 
Support for the Youth                                                

To receive the results of the playground questionnaire, and consider                 Cllr Howling’s recommendations on the development of the playground. 
Cllr Howling said there had been 44 responses to playground questionnaire.  Her proposals for the improvement of the playground were based on an analysis of the questionnaires within her paper “Toft Jubilee Playground Project”.   The most popular pieces of play equipment were swings, slides and climbers.  Some 36 respondents were also in favour of some form of landscaping or mounds.  The brownies were particularly keen on having space for outdoor games and willow tunnels.

Her recommendations which were noted by the Council were to purchase three pieces of equipment, and obtain a smaller set of goals in line with RoSPA recommendations for the under 11 age group.  However, any purchases would be subject to gaining 50% grant funding of £10,000 from SCDC; and £4000 from the forthcoming S106 agreement leaving £6000 to be funded from the recreation reserve. 
The next steps were to obtain 4 quotations of “matching” equipment, and design the layout.  No further rounds of public consultation would be needed but the Council would need to formally consider the proposed layout of the play area, and approve purchase of new play equipment. 

Questions were also raised in discussion about the implications for the football area and the effect on those who already use it.

                                                                                                    Action:  Cllr Howling 
Support for the elderly in the Village                       
To consider sponsoring Toft Friendship Club events by means of a S137 community grant.   
   Deferred until January’s meeting.
(2.)      Issues relating to new community land
To consider the latest draft of the S106 Deed of Agreement 
The Clerk reported that Stephen Reid (SCDC’s Legal Officer) was unfortunately unable to attend but would make every effort to do so at a later Council meeting.   Councillors noted a number of changes had been made to the latest draft agreement but felt unable to consider these in detail without advice.   A short extraordinary meeting that focused on the S106 Deed of Agreement was required.                               Action:  Clerk to arrange.
(3.)      Current Business
· To approve Cllr McCarten’s specification for the installation of kissing gates on footpath 2; to agree a timetable for the works; and consider contractors.  
Following a short discussion Cllr McCarten’s specification was approved, and it was agreed that the next step would be to meet with Cambridgeshire CC’s contractor on site with a view to gaining a written quote for the installation of the kissing gates and single gates.                                                                                 Action:  Clerk to arrange.
· To consider bus subsidies.
              Deferred until a later meeting.
· To review the 2011 grass cutting contract, and determine whether to go out to tender for 2012.
              Deferred until January’s meeting.
·   To consider an agreed procedure for working parties meeting privately with third parties; their roles and responsibilities; the notice required for any such meeting.  To clarify which working parties are required, how many Councillors should be involved; which Councillor is to take notes at the meeting and report back to full Council.
Deferred until January’s meeting.
To receive reports 

Cllr Howling reported on progress with the arrangements for the Children’s Party on 10th December.                                                                                             
                        Matters raised by Councillors

               Cllr Yeadon - Rural Community Broadband Fund (RCBF) - Development     

Programme for England.  Deferred until January’s meeting.
The meeting ended at 10.25pm.

Robert Stone

Clerk to Toft Parish Council
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